Knighton District Community Centre - Chairperson’s report 2012
This is my third AGM as Chairperson and I make no apologies for repeating, almost verbatim, my introduction to my last year’s report, Despite the Committee’s numerous achievements over the year, my feeling is that in many ways little has changed.  We still have been unable to garner much needed support and participation from the community or overcome what the committee perceives as local indifference regarding the long term survival of the Centre.
  The challenges that have faced the committee in its attempts to keep the Community Centre up and running are immense – particularly our financial situation.  In November, for example, our funds dipped so low that we were seriously considering closure. Paul Griffiths, Strategic Director for Communities, Skills and Learning at Powys County Council (PCC), attended a meeting to discuss our situation and after assurances that PCC would assist us by taking on for us our compliance programme, including boiler, emergency equipment and electrical testing and certification, short-term remedial roof repair etc (all very costly but essential items), we decided to continue.  This decision was made because we all believe this centre is an asset worth saving. We worked twice as hard to increase bookings, making our facilities generate more income, and improving our financial situation. 
On a much more positive note, our fund raiser extraordinaire, Dominique Jones, has been successful in the first phase (the outline proposal) of an application for a big lottery bid for ₤500,000 to upgrade and improve the Centre. Of that more later in the report.
 However, the future of the Centre is on a knife edge;  Knighton people need to show their support and commitment to the Centre if they want it to remain open and at the same time PCC require us to ascertain the viability of the centre before further support is forthcoming.  Many of you may be aware that Mel Witherden is presently working on a feasibility study to determine if there is a sustainable future for the centre and will be giving an interim report of his findings shortly. His final report will also support the big lottery grant application.
The Community Centre continues to be used for sporting and leisure activities, weddings, funerals, meetings, Carnival dances, live music events, amateur dramatics, charitable events, food and craft markets, cookery and upholstery classes  and many more functions..  But like last year I need to emphasise the cost entailed in simply keeping open this enormous building (the biggest community centre in Powys) –a staggering ₤2500 per month.  Again I cannot repeat enough times that this is a charitable organisation, run for the benefit of the community, and virtually all expenses have to be met from  the events and activities held at the centre.  We are fortunate to receive some funding from town and county council and it is very much appreciated but overall it is only a fraction of the money needed to keep the place afloat.
Looking through the diary for the past year brings home to me the wide variety of  activities which have taken place in the Centre.  I would like to just highlight a few of them.
Entertainment-wise, events have included the ever popular Teme Spirits productions, including a Murder mystery dinner, to the fundraisers for the Show and Carnival committee namely Presidents Ball, Knighton’s  Got Talent (always a winner) and Ladies Day. Then there were a Comedy Night,  YFC drama productions, the annual Pink Party (a riotous affair)  and Knighton Show – the highlight of the Knighton calendar bringing the whole community together.  Musically events have ranged from Knighton’s very own town Silver Band, highly-rated folk band Mabon to the inspiring Treorchy male voice choir.  Dances for a youth audience have been less successful, drawing in fewer young people than in previous years.
On a more serious note there have been events such as the Bumps to Babies Roadshow, an informative Energy Saving Day and PCC Planning exhibition.

Also, people may not be aware that the Centre is used by organisers of cycle, motorcycle and long distance walking events. At one such event yesterday refreshments for up to 600 cyclists were provided.

Hirers continue to come to the centre for weddings and private parties and frequently amaze us with how they manage to make our ageing Community Centre look positively elegant.
The ever popular Food and Craft Market, run by Christopher Plant and Tom Taylor, has gone from strength to strength.  The large indoor space for stall holders coupled with the extremely welcoming café have made this a great twice monthly community event.
Before moving on from the topic of hirings I must also mention our regulars who provide leisure and sporting opportunities for the local community, including badminton, karate and cooking and upholstery classes.  Of course the centre is vital for Polling Day and the Blood Collection Service, functions enhanced by its accessibility and adjacent car park.  Knighton Community Support offices based in the community Centre are of great benefit to the community, sharing many of the same objectives as us.
One of our big achievements this year has been the renovation and clearance of the old snooker room.  This is in line with our overall strategy to increase our income and offer a more user-friendly room for hire.  There was a dispute over the disposal/ownership of the snooker tables and after much discussion with Knighton Town council the committee offered them to the council free of charge and they were removed.  With part funding from PAVO’s Can-do scheme  we decided to replace the old carpet with new and extremely serviceable flooring.  A small grant from Tuffins enabled us to improve the lighting both in here and in the bar.  Volunteers from the committee started to paint the room but realized very quickly were not going to be able to reach the high wall.  Paul Milward, painter and decorator by trade, kindly stepped in and finished off the job.   With new curtains, purchased previously, we were open for business. But what were we going to call it?  Various names were discussed until a unanimous decision was made to call it the Reynolds Room, after the late Peter Reynolds a stalwart committee member who cared greatly about the community of Knighton.  It’s still a work in progress – we desperately need more power sockets but at present cannot afford the outlay. 
Fund Raising and The Big Ren

On the surface it would appear that efforts to fundraise have been less successful this year. However this is for two reasons:

a) One grant allocation will not show within the accounts because it was administered by Glasu.

b) The fruition of some of the grant funding work has been in Outline Proposals which will hopefully provide results in the medium term.

The year’s first successful cash grant was awarded by Harry Tuffins Supermarket and was for £500, spent on new lighting for the Bar and Reynolds Room. The second cash grant was from PAVO’s ‘Can Do’ scheme and provided £2000  towards new flooring in the Reynolds Community Room.

A disappointing outcome for an application submitted to the Trusthouse Foundation re-enforced the care that organisations such as ours must take with clear and transparent governance: when the Committee took over in 2008 it was clear that the organisation’s commitment to ensuring its charitable status had not been all it should be. As a result the web page on the Charities Commission website indicated that legal requirements had not been met for a number of years prior to our takeover. Following our takeover all documentation has been submitted, although the time scales slipped slightly in 2009 because we were trying to recover documentation. It does beg the question as to how our Guardian Trustees under our constitution, Knighton Town Council, allowed this situation to take place. As part of their scrutiny of the application process, Trusthouse Foundation looked at our profile on the Charity Commission web site and as a result, together with some other minor issues, felt unable to award the grant. We stress we have worked hard to improve and maintain all our legal obligations as a charity and will continue to do so as one of our key priorities.

In December of 2011 an application was submitted to Glasu, a rural development initiative providing assistance and support to businesses, individuals and community groups in Powys. Their activities are part funded through the Rural Development Plan for Wales 2008 to 2013 which is financed by the European Union and the Welsh Government, as well as Powys County Council and Countryside Council for Wales.

Knighton Community Centre successfully bid, and was awarded £10,000 for Glasu’s new project for 2011 – 2013, called 'A Resilient Powys’. The programme aims to support the diversification and sustainability of the rural economy and improve the quality of life of Powys citizens.

The £10,000 is for a feasibility project and has helped fund a Consultant to work with the Committee to look at the long term feasibility of the Centre, and to establish whether it has a sustainable future. 

Last but not least an application was submitted to the Big Lottery ‘People and Places’ Grant Programme. The first stage of the process requires an Outline Proposal and if successful The Big Lottery then request a full Business Plan Application.

Knighton Community Centre has been successful in the Outline Proposal and has been invited to submit a full bid. The proposal outlined four key outcomes:-

· to provide and enhance an asset to generate revenue and facilitate improved economic opportunities to both sustain the centre and the wider community.

· to make people feel more supported and less isolated by providing opportunities for them to come together, share, learn and have fun.

· to create an environmentally friendly facility, both internally and externally, that is aesthetically pleasing and substantially reduces its long term impact on the environment and the associated overhead costs.

· to provide opportunities for people to gain new skills and confidence through volunteering, training, advice and guidance.

The  feasibility and options for development are key to the success of the next phases of the application process because the Big Lottery will want to see unequivocal evidence that the Centre has a sustainable future and more importantly that the community is in support of the proposals.
Powys County Council is also supporting the bid by generously helping to pay for an Architect Firm to prepare the Capital aspects of the Big Lottery bid. 

It is a time of challenge and the need for keeping nerve for the Committee because the project, if accepted as feasible, is going to be extremely ambitious and is likely to need far more than the £½ million applied for from the Lottery. Further opportunities for funding have already been identified, amongst them Trust House Charitable Trust, who have said that we can re-apply (and we will be sure to emphasize our integrity as a Charity).
When we look back at the ‘Big Ren’ Project Plan (2012-13) we are now on Phase 3 and 4 and it is incredible to see what has been achieved (See separate sheet below).  
The Bar
Hugely important to the success of many events and the financial viability of the Community Centre as a whole is the bar.  Tom Taylor continues to run the bar, on behalf of the committee, on a shared profit basis.  It is not always an easy task to predict both the number of people attending a function and the amount and type of stock required, but Tom manages to get it right most of the time.
The licence clearly states that “every supply of alcohol under the premises licence must be made or authorized by a person who holds a personal licence”.  This was emphasised at our last AGM and now all events where alcohol is sold use the Centre’s bar and our new wine list has proved to be popular with users, comparing favourably with local restaurants.
Unfortunately the bar has not been as profitable as in previous years.  Attempting to analyse why, it appears in large part to do with a lack of events requiring a bar in the second part of 2011, excluding December, and the first 2 months of this year.  In addition, the young people’s dances  have lost popularity with a substantial loss in income.

As a result we are always looking for new ways to improve income from  bar takings while maintaining  careful stock control.
Before leaving the topic of the bar, I would just like to thank Tom for work he takes on as a volunteer for the Community Centre, very readily donating his time for free.
Areas of concern

Repairs and maintenance

The leaking roof in the bar area continues to cause us great concern year after year.  PCC have accepted liability for fixing the roof, BUT in order for repairs to take place they require that we, the committee, must demonstrate that the Centre is viable and sustainable in the longer term. This, we hope will finally be resolved after the completion of the Mel Witherdon’s report.  In the short term PCC have made numerous attempts to stem the leaks, which mainly affect the bar, but with only limited success.  Intruders on the roof recently smashed many tiles, now obsolete and so hard to replace, greatly increasing the leakage problem. 
Fuel bills continue to drain our resources. As you can imagine heating a big draughty old building like this does not come cheap.  In this regard, success with the Big Lottery bid could transform the situation.

Vandalism

Vandalism, in the main broken windows but also damage to the roof, remains a frustrating, time wasting and costly problem.  Young people persist in kicking footballs against the Community Centre despite requests to stop. I think the best approach might be to engage more with young people in Knighton so they feel they have a stake in the building but unfortunately our present committee does not have the capacity to follow this through.  A representative working for and with young people would be welcomed onto our committee with open arms.
Conclusion
At this point I would like to say a huge thank you to all the present committee.  We, I feel, continue to make a great team where everyone is willing to go the extra mile to keep the centre afloat.  Our meetings may cover serious issues, be long and frustrating at times but we do manage to keep our sanity by supporting each other and keeping a sense of humour.  The proceedings are invariably helped along with tasty snacks and an occasional glass of wine!

Lynne Conway has been an outstanding treasurer, joining our committee at the last AGM, and despite her initial misgivings about taking on the treasurer role has kept the accounts up to scratch and been great company into the bargain!  Sadly, she’s resigning as treasurer due to personal commitments but happily for us she’s willing to stand for nomination as a committee member. There is therefore a vacancy for treasurer – or for two to share the responsibility if this was preferable. If anyone would like to be considered, then please come forward when we elect the new committee.  Otherwise if anyone has any ideas of whom we could approach we could be very grateful. 

In addition I would like to thank Mavis Mortimer for her contribution to the committee.  She has also resigned due to other commitments.  While on the subject of past members, I would like to thank Ken Harris for all his assistance while he was a County Councillor. The present members who are willing to stand again, if nominated, are myself, Karen Plant – chairperson, Dominique Jones - fundraiser, Ann Dodd - health and safety officer, Christine Baker – secretary, Elizabeth Reynolds and Lynne Conway. Of course, we are joined by County Councillor Peter Medlicott and Councillor John Morgan, custodian trustees, whose attendance is much appreciated.

Christopher, my husband, works voluntarily as the booking and invoicing clerk – a job which often puts him in the firing line if there are any problems.  He also runs the centre’s website and maintains the centre’s links with the press. He continues to work on a temporary basis as a part time paid caretaker.  This is more often than not a 7 days a week job and demands great flexibility – even holidaying in Pembrokshire last week involved him fielding phone calls.

Still with us and very much appreciated are our tiny band of volunteers – I thank them on behalf of the committee for their support and their practical assistance not only with events but also with painting the outside windows, sprucing up the ground around the centre and general repairs. However I would like to add a plea for more people to come forward as “Friends of the Comm” and help the committee with future projects.  I’d also like to make special mention of Mike Conway and Fred Lewis, both of whom frequently turn out at short notice to help with problems electrical or plumbing related.
A personal thanks too, to a group of people whose hard work keeps the Community Centre up and running, namely our cleaning staff, Helen, Diane and Julie.  They all do a fantastic job keeping the Centre clean.  As well as being hard-working they are always cheerful, despite the problems that beset them. The committee values them enormously. 

To conclude, I hope you will all agree that our Community Centre is a great asset to the town and that you will take the opportunity to become involved in supporting the Centre by either standing for the committee or signing up as a “Friend of The Community Centre”.  I hope that by the time Mel finishes his report you will want to be involved in shaping the future of your Community Centre.
Karen Plant




PAGE  
8

